Captain Norbert W. Muench 9 September 2004
217 Fernwood Circle
Largo, FL 33777-4868

Ahoy Captain Muench,

I hope you have survived the recent onslaughts and that this finds you and your family
well and safe.

Thank you for sending us your reminiscences about attending the other, often forgotten,
part of the Academy during WW II. Your experiences on both active duty and in the
very active Reserve will be preserved for future historians to ponder in their search for
what really happened. You have contributed significantly to preserving our heritage, For
that I thank you.

We can use many more such contributions. Tell your friends they can have their life
stories preserved as well.

Memoria Semper (Always Remember)

Fred Herzberg

Captain, U.S. Coast Guard, Ret
Founder and Executive Director
Foundation for Coast Guard History
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In reading the BApril 1994, copy of "The Bulletin," I was attracted to

T

your article, "WW II Reserve Officer Training at the Coast Guard Academy."
This was splendidly written from the viewpoint of members of the Academy
staff who had administered the program. It has occurred to me that you might
be interested in the viewpoint and experiences from "the other side of the
story" by a Candidate for Reserve Commission (CRC) who had the privilege of
benefiting from the program.

It so happened that my military calling began on December 8, 1941 at the
Navy recruiting station in lLancaster, Pa. on the day after Pearl Harbor. It
was 8 a.m. as I waited impatiently for the office to open. I must have
exhibited this since the CPO when he finally arrived said, "Look son, the war
will wait for you." As it turmed out, my career with the Navy was brief. The
high point was appearing with the Midshipmans' glee club aboard the PRAIRIE
STATE at the Hudson River in New York City to sing on a program with Marlene
Dietrich. One of the songs we sang was "I ain't got long to stay here." The
next day the U.S. Navy presented me with a discharge as being physically
unqualified for sea or aviation duty. Fortunately for me, I did visit the
U.S. Coast Guard recruiting station before leaving from New York City. The
doctor there did not agree with the Navy findings and passed me for entrance
into the Coast Guard reserve program at the Academy.

It was a hot summer day when I reported at New London. I still remember
cadets chanting, "You'll be sorry" from the open windows overlooking the
driveway at the Academy as we CRCs individually walked our way to report for
training. For my part, I was most appreciative of the Coast Guard for giving
me a chance to prove that I was physically qualified for sea duty. However,

this introduction was not all that encouraging.



As stated in the article the training was very intensive. T still
remember being given guard duty along the fences of the Academy in the middle
of the night. We never did quite figure cut what we were guarding against,
but it did give us experience replete with passwords and other procedures. In
the fourth month, I was part of the antisubmarine group. We were assigned to
"83 footers." We had an excellent cpportunity for training since we were
able to conduct coordinated exercises on Long Island Sound with submarines
from their training base at New Iondon. Our sonar gear was rather
rudimentary, but we were able to make contacts which made for satisfaction as
to our abllity to detect them.

Our major undertaking in seamanship was a cruise into the Atlantic off
Long Island Sound. Unfortunately for us, we managed to catch the tail end of
a hurricane. With rough seas, everyone on board became seasick. As it
turned out, it was great training for future sea duty. In the middle of the
night while on watch, I suddenly sighted through the phosphoresence of the
water what appeared to be a torpedo aimed directly at us. There was no time
in which to give an alamm. As it disappeared under the beat, I finally
realized that it was a porpoise. It gave me a real scare. We did make it
back into Fort Pond Bay at Montauk Point where we were able to take sanctuary
from the storm. 1In a way, I have always regretted that I was not assigned to
the DANMARK since it would be much more exotic to say that I had served
abocard a full rigged ship which could be considered the mark of a real
sailor.

Cne of our advantages was that we were given quarters in Chase Hall.
With only cne rcommate, this was comparative luxury to the barracks living of
our first three wmonths. My rcommate was a Harvard graduate from a

distinguished Boston family. We hit it off well and decided that we would




volunteer for what seemed to be the most adventurous duty available, namely
in Alaska. When we received our orders, I was assigned to the USCGC ONONDAGA
in the Aleutians while he was retained at the Academy as an instructor. He
was disappointed.

Before leaving the Academy, we purchased new uniforms. I still remember
debating whether or not to order a bridge coat, a magnificent looking
garment. However, I hesitated since I did not know for sure where I would be
asgigned. By the time I received my orders to the Aleutians, it was too
late. However, in my train trip across the country, I did have the
opportunity to purchase one in Chicago. I did have wvisions of myself
strutting the bridge in great style. I again hesitated since they were
expensive. My decision proved to be correct since at no time did anyone
aboard the CNONDAGA wear a bridge coat. Closet space was at a premium.

My first assignment was reached via Juneau, Alaska where I was able to
have a final £fling at the Bubble Room of the BRaranoff Hotel which is
renowned for having been the place where the "short snorter," autcgraphed $1
bills, originated. I have long since lost mine. I still remember having a
delicicus salmon steak dinner for the same amount. It was a fitting farewell
to civilization as I began my adventures at sea.

It so happened that I reported aboard the CNONDAGA shortly after she had
experienced the Japanese attack at Dutch Harbor as a prelude to the Battle of
Midway. I was able to receive first hand a vivid description of that
historic event. Most of the officers were Academy graduates. I was the
first CRC to be assigned. They were most helpful in providing wme
indoctrination to my duties as a deck officer and having charge of damage
control. Also, I became treasurer of the wardroom which was mainly a
challenge at keeping the assessment under $10 per month.

The areas in which we operated from the Ice Straits to Kodiak and Dutch



Harbor were as stormy as anywhere in the world. The seas were mountainous,
towering over the ship, and so rough that our seats at the wardroom mess were
hcoked to the table with compartments to hold the plates on the table. The
weather was the main factor of combat.

Because of her construction as an icebreaker, the ship had no roll
preventers. Therefore, the normal roll was through a 90 degree arc. At one
point she rolled so far that both lifeboats filled with water amd broke both
strongbacks. The one major fear was ice on the superstructure, the weight
from which could make the ship top heavy with the danger of rolling over and
capsizing. A redeeming factor was her broad bow which made it possible to
maintain speed into heavy seas whereas the Navy ships would have to
substantially reduce speed to prevent the bow from cutting into a "green"
sea. The cne experience that we had with that flipped the heavy sea directly
into the superstructure Ilike hitting a solid wall. It almost wiped out the
bridge. As a result, it was like the "tortoise and the hare" as we were able
to outdistance the speedy destroyers since on average two out of every three
days were stormy. As a result, we were sent out into stormy weather while
they remained in port. I well remember being sent out to pick up a derelict
barge that had been abandoned at sea. We found it fully submerged and towed
it back at the clipped speed of 1 knot through heavy seas into Kodiak.

As stated, the weather was our principal adversary. With no radar on
board and the foggy Aleutians making celestial navigation all but impossible,
it was no wonder that so many ships went aground in the area of Scotch Cap at
the entrance into the Bering Sea. We went to the rescue of one, "The
Adventurer,” but she had been abandoned and was already being pounded into
oblivion by the heavy seas. Another hazard was the williwaw winds which

would come in sudden unpredictable gusts at velocities over 100 mph. In so



called protected waters, we were hit with a gust that blew the ship like a
feather in the breeze dragging both anchors. We were tied up to the dock at
Kodiak when a williwaw hit a pile of Quonsget Hut siding scattering them like
shingles which hit and killed two seamen on the spot. We, also, became a
fireboat when a dockside warehouse went up in flames. It was on a foggy night
at Kodiak that we were trying with a Navy tug to free a freighter from the
beach where she had gone aground. Suddenly the tug lcomed cut of the night
fog and hit us putting a clean hole amidships. This necessitated a return to
Seattle for overhaul. To make life interesting, we towed the decommissioned
cutter ALGONGQUIN from Kodiak to Seattle on what had to be one of the longest
tows in Coast Guard history.

After overhaul, the culmination of my seagoing experience came at the
invasion and recapture of Attu. We were with the North Pacific Fleet at
Adak. With battleships and cruisers in the harbor, there were no
antisubmarine nets; so the night before the attack we were given the
assignment of a "dog" patrol to guard against the incursion of submarines.
As we crogsed from point to point in the usual Aleutian fog, I found that
Navy minesweepers were operating along the channel directly in our course.
Due to the fog, the only way that we could tell where they were was by
locking for the rphosphorescence in the water caused by thelr paravanes.
Suddenly, I noticed what appeared to be the silhouette of a submarine with
only the phosphorescence of its wake to indicate its presence. With the
danger of attack imminent and knowing we had an icebreaking bow, my immediate
reaction was to order full speed ahead and ram her amidships. However, a
note of caution echoed in my mind, and I decided to take a sounding. That
quickly proved that what I was about to ram was a reef. I always considered

this to be a bad wark until after the war I saw a Japanese documentary titled



"Retreat from Kiska." In that film, the Japanese fleet mistook a reef for an
Arerican naval vessel and opened up with guns and torpedoes. It only proves
that the Aleutians are treacherous and natural deception is prevalent. This
was the end of my seagoing career since, having passed a Navy physical, I was
accepted for flight training. It was a relatively simple transition for me
because I had acquired a private pilot's licenge at college.

After flight training at Pensacola and operational training at Biloxi
adventure again beckoned. We were given the cpportunity to volunteer for PEM
training at NAS Banana River with subsequent orders to the South Pacific. We
received excellent training especially in night water landings. However, the
SP orders were cancelled, and we returned to Biloxi. Again volunteers were
asked for VP6 in Greenland. Thus it was that I was designated Patrol Plane
Commander for the Biloxi plane and crew. As preparation for this, I was
given instrument training at the FAA Flight Standardization Center in
Houston. This was great experience, and I did manage to become only the 2nd
Coast Guard Aviator to pass the FRA instrument rating flight test.

Adventures we did have with VP6. Flying out of Bluie West 1, one never
knew whether we would get back in because of a minimum altitude for
instrument £lying of 12,000 feet with the airfield at sea level. One day,
for instance, we tock off behind an Adr Force C-47. We flew over fifty miles
to the end of the fjord, tock one leck at the weather and returned to base.
The C-47 continued on and shortly afterward we received word that it had
disappeared. We then had to go out to search for the crew. Unfortunately,
they had hit a "stuffed cloud," a mountain, with fatal results. Ancther time
we were at 12,000 feet when we iced up, losing all of cur radio attemnae. We
had to descend when the heated air speed indicator clcogged with ice and

showed zero. Fortunately, we broke out in the clear. A week later in the




the Loran station at Battle Harbour, Labrador. Thirty years later, in 1976,
I was to discover through an article in the "Wall Street Jowrnal" that this
was the first flight of the International Ice Patrol. As PPC, a CRC was
involved in this historic event.
After WWII there was no reserve program for several years. However, in
1953 I received orders to Naval Reserve flight training. Since I flew out of
NAS New York as an instrument training instructor, I was able to have close
contact with the Coast QCuard Air Station at Floyd Bermett Field. The high
point of this duty for me was to fly as PPC a PB4Y2, Privateer, for duty with
the 6th fleet in the Mediterranean. In so doing, we retraced the flight
route of the NC-4 which was piloted by Coast Aviator #1, Elmer Stone in the
first crossing of the Atlantic Ocean. To this day, I have displayed in my
office a picture of our plane on the the runway at the Rock of Gibraltar.
Coincidentally, as we tock off from Nice, France for our return, we flew over
the Andrea Doria which was about to make her last voyage. It added further
proof to we that flying is safer than seagoing.
In 1959, I was coffered the command of the first Rescue Coordination
Center reserve unit (ORIUR) to be formed for the Third District. Although I
did not like to give up my flying, I was attracted by an experiment with an
operational concept in which a reserve unit would work alongside the regular
RCC. With the full cooperation of the RCC we built up a unit which took over
the responsibility of the Atlantic Area on weekends. Never, in my opinion,
has a C.0. been blessed with a more capable group of individuals who
exhibited complete dedication to their duties. As runners up for the
Canfield Trophy as outstanding reserve unit for two years, our proudest
moment was when the Eastern Area ingpectors stated in their report that this

was truly an operatiocnal unit. Subsequently this experiment became known as



officer of the CONONDAGA, ADM Chiswell, was nominated for inclusion in the
Aviation Hall of Fame at Mobil. This has been accomplished, but the ONONDAGA

still goes unrecognized and forgotten,



